# NGO SUBMISSION FOR THE UNIVERSAL PERIODIC REVIEW OF THE PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF CHINA FOURTH CYCLE 2023

TCHRD

# **Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy**

Gangchen Kyishong, Dharamshala – 176215 Himachal Pradesh, India www.tchrd.org | <u>office@tchrd.org</u> | (+91) 01892 223363

Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy (TCHRD) is a registered non-governmental human rights organisation established in January 1996 in Dharamsala (India) with the mission to protect the human rights of the Tibetan people in Tibet and promote the principles of democracy in the exile Tibetan community. TCHRD's work entails monitoring, research, translation and documentation of human rights violations in Tibet. The centre conducts regular, systematic investigation of human rights abuses in Tibet. The centre engenders awareness on a wide range of issues relating to human rights and democracy through both grassroots and diplomatic means, using regional and international human rights mechanisms as well as community-based awareness campaigns.

## **Summary**

Since the last Universal Periodic Review (UPR) of the People's Republic of China (PRC) in 2018, the PRC has neither met the commitments it supported nor demonstrated that further criticisms of human rights protection within its borders are unwarranted. In many cases, there is evidence of the human rights situation within Tibet<sup>1</sup> further deteriorating.

This submission raises concerns and makes recommendations on specific human rights issues related to freedom of religion and other cultural rights, freedom of association and expression, and the right to a fair and transparent criminal justice system.

As PRC's fourth UPR cycle begins, it is imperative now more than ever that States hold the PRC accountable for its failure to meet its human rights commitments and obligations. TCHRD urges States to raise the issues included in this submission with the PRC's government during the interactive dialogue of the UPR.

## I. Repression of Tibetan Buddhism

**I.1.** Since the creation of the PRC, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) has maintained its atheist stance, regularly launching anti-religious campaigns against various national minorities, including Tibetans and Uyghurs<sup>2</sup>. Despite calls by the international community, the PRC's crackdown on the right to freedom of religion and belief has escalated in recent years as part of a broader practice of cultural genocide<sup>3</sup>

**I.2.** In early 2019, Chinese authorities announced a five-year plan to criminalise Tibetan Buddhism - in an "unprecedented attack" on non-Han cultures and identities<sup>4</sup>. In the CCP's discourse, Tibetan religious practices are denounced as "separatist initiatives<sup>5</sup>" representing a

threat to China's "unity"<sup>6</sup>, thereby using securitisation as a political tool to undermine human rights<sup>7</sup>.

**I.3.** The CCP's violent repression of Tibetan Buddhism has resulted in the shutting down or destruction of monasteries<sup>8</sup>, and the expulsion of monastic residents<sup>9</sup>. Since 2018, at least two monasteries have been destroyed including Larung Gar<sup>10</sup> and Yachen Garin Kardze11<sup>11</sup>(Chinese: Ganzi) Tibetan Autonomous Prefecture. Residents have been evacuated from three other monasteries namely Kharmar Monastery in Linxia Hui Autonomous Prefecture<sup>12</sup>, Dhitsa and Jakhyung in Tsoshar (Chinese: Haidong) Prefecture<sup>13</sup>. Monastic quarters have also been destroyed at Gaden Namgyal Ling Monastery, citing safety precautions to allow the creation of roads for firefighters should an emergency occur<sup>14</sup>.

**I.4.** Other religious markers have also been targeted, indicating that the material destruction perpetrated by Chinese authorities extends beyond monastic buildings. This involves the demolition of Buddhist statues<sup>15</sup>, dismantling of prayer wheels, burning of prayer flags, and the ban on *sangsol* offerings outside temples<sup>16</sup>. The display of the Buddhist flag was also banned at Tibetan New Year celebrations, while the organiser was detained and fined for not using the Chinese language at this event<sup>17</sup>.

**I.5.** In particular, the Covid-19 pandemic has been used as a pretext to strengthen religious and political restrictions. Major monasteries and temples have not been allowed to reopen, despite restrictions having been lifted in other establishments<sup>18</sup>, and despite the lack of new confirmed or suspected cases. Similarly, social distancing was used as a pretext to cancel Tibetan New Year public gatherings while police officers had been sent inside people's houses<sup>19</sup>. In public spaces, police cited sanitary concerns to arbitrarily stop individuals for closer searches<sup>20</sup>.

**I.6.** The Tibetan monastic community remains under close surveillance as new "Measures for the Financial Management of Religious Activity Sites" came into effect in June 2022, bringing monastic institutions under tighter state control. Police surveillance units are installed inside monasteries, and their residents are tracked via mobile phone apps. Individuals and institutions known to have a history of political engagement or opinions that oppose Chinese laws and policies are subjected to enhanced vigilance<sup>21</sup>.

**I.7.** This ubiquitous surveillance is designed to facilitate the persecution of the Tibetan monastic community. Since 2018, several monks have been arrested - with some sentenced to up to 20 years in prison - for communicating with people outside Tibet<sup>22</sup>. Monks and lay citizens such as teachers have been detained for reciting prayers on social media, expressing loyalty to the Tibetan spiritual leader the Dalai Lama, and sharing the latter's teachings<sup>23</sup>.

**I.8.** Similar campaigns of surveillance and persecution target Tibetan lay practitioners. Chinese authorities routinely publish regulations that ban former and current Tibetan public officers, students, and families from partaking in religious activities, especially at certain times of the year (e.g., Saka Dawa festival in May/June, Ganden Ngachoe festival in December) - including online<sup>24</sup>.

**I.9.** Contents and practices involving the figure of the Tibetan spiritual leader Dalai Lama such as photos, teachings, prayers, birthday wishes<sup>25</sup>are the target of systematic persecution. Those seeking employment in the state sector are made to renounce the Dalai Lama and, instead, pledge allegiance to the CCP. Any reference to Tibetan Buddhism, such as prayer flags and shrines - even inside family homes - can entail the revocation of state-provided financial support. Punishments can also be extended to entire communities<sup>26</sup>.

**I.10.** The Chinese authorities briefly altered censorship practices in regard to the Dalai Lama to circulate an edited video of an interaction with a young boy to defame the Tibetan spiritual leader<sup>27</sup>. Prior to this, Chinese authorities had consistently removed all traces of the Dalai Lama's presence both online and offline in Tibet<sup>28</sup>.

**I.11.** The Chinese authorities have sought to break the continuity of Tibetan politico-religious leadership by requiring all Tibetan reincarnations to state-approval<sup>29</sup>. In 1995, Chinese authorities abducted the then six-year-old Gedhun Choekyi Nyima, who was recognised as the 11th Panchen Lama and traditionally plays a role in the designation of the reincarnation of the Dalai Lamas. Continuous calls for the release of the Panchen Lama have been met with repression<sup>30</sup>. 17 May 2023 marked the 28<sup>th</sup> anniversary of his abduction and subsequent enforced disappearance<sup>31</sup>.

#### 2. Systematic Attacks on the Tibetan Language

**II.1.** One of the core targets of PRC's forced cultural assimilation policy<sup>32</sup> is the Tibetan language as an essential component of culture and identity. Thus, advocating for the use and development of Tibetan language has become an act of political resistance. A Tibetan language activist, Tashi Wangchuk, was released from imprisonment in 2021 after serving five years for attempting to file a lawsuit against Chinese officials for their failure to protect the Tibetan language as guaranteed in the Chinese Constitution and Regional National Autonomy Law<sup>33</sup>. Wangchuk was interrogated less than a year after his release for continuing his peaceful advocacy for Tibetan language and cultural rights.

**II.2.** Despite reasonable criticisms from Tibetan teachers, writers and intellectuals against the policy to replace Tibetan medium education, Chinese authorities have gone ahead with the policy without any consultation with local Tibetans or consideration to the local realities<sup>34</sup>.

**II.3.** In educational institutions across Tibet, Tibetan medium education is being replaced with Mandarin Chinese. The so-called "bilingual education" policy is effectively orchestrating the elimination of Tibetan language in school curriculums, thereby undermining the transmission of local cultures. Educational institutions are being made to scrap the use of Tibetan language in classes and Tibetan establishments are being merged with Mandarin-language schools or shut down<sup>35</sup>. A vast network of boarding schools is also being set up in an aim to separate Tibetan children from their native language and culture<sup>36</sup>. Chinese authorities are particularly targeting schools that are attached to monasteries, the traditional centres of Tibetan education<sup>37</sup>. Local administrators and residents are also being made to switch from Tibetan to Mandarin Chinese language<sup>38</sup>.

**II.4.** Discussing the value of mother-tongue education, even in private conversations, is considered a "political crime<sup>39</sup>". Tibetans risk arrest for commenting on the importance of Tibetan-language instruction - including online and on the phone, which has been labelled as a "separatist act creating disorder in society<sup>40</sup>". In addition to prison sentences, language activists are punished through various forms of ostracism, including being barred from hotels in Tibet<sup>41</sup>.

#### 3. Freedom of Expression and Association

**III.1.** Tibetan human rights activists continue to fall victim to censorship and persecution. Any form of criticism of PRC's policies, be it in the form of political leaflets, songs, or even university essays<sup>42</sup>, is punishable by years of imprisonment, and leads to the persecution of the

convicted activists' relatives. Police surveillance and intervention increases around "politically sensitive" anniversaries and events (e.g., 10 March Tibetan National Uprising Day)<sup>43</sup>.

**III.2.** Chinese authorities have outlawed social media platforms such as Google, Facebook, and Twitter, and imposed their own platforms such as WeChat and Weibo that are designed to conform to Party guidelines<sup>44</sup>. Additional surveillance units are implemented locally, and the act of discussing Tibetan politics (including the corruption of Chinese leaders) on online platforms is liable to criminal prosecution<sup>45</sup>. Thousands of Tibetans faced a social media purge, which involved having their personal devices confiscated and searched in Wonpo Township in Kardze (Chinese: Ganzi) Tibetan Autonomous Prefecture<sup>46</sup>. Phones were held by authorities for days while being thoroughly screened and at least 121 Tibetans were detained for keeping illegal contents such as pictures of the Dalai Lama<sup>47</sup>.

**III.3.** The PRC's widespread and intrusive practices of mass surveillance and censorship have served as a perfect foil to continue perpetrating human rights violations with impunity in Tibet. Evidence shows that Tibetans in and out of Tibet are not only censoring themselves, they are censoring each other because Chinese authorities have made censorship the responsibility of the whole populace<sup>48</sup>.

**III.4.** Civil society voices and other solidarity networks are also suppressed<sup>49</sup>. Online chat groups not registered with the authorities are deemed illegal<sup>50</sup>. "Anti-gang campaigns" carried out across Tibet are used as an excuse to silence activists protesting issues related to religion, environmental protection, land rights, and official corruption<sup>51</sup>.

#### IV. Denial of the Legal Rights of Detainees and Prisoners

**IV.1.** The PRC's failure to guarantee the right to fair trial in its criminal justice system is one of the major reasons responsible for gross human rights violations in Tibet where the Party-state's discriminatory policies are targeted at crushing dissent and peaceful advocacy for human rights<sup>52</sup>. In many cases, Tibetan prisoners are kept in custody for undetermined periods of time, with no prospect of trial, and no access to a lawyer<sup>53</sup>.

**IV.2.** The threat posed by the pandemic was instrumentalized by Chinese authorities to justify human rights abuses as Tibetan prisoners are denied visits from their families under the pretence of "sanitary concerns", despite no recent cases of infection having been reported<sup>54</sup>.

**IV.3.** Tibetans are rarely informed of their right to counsel, and when they are, it is by government discretion as to whether or not they will receive a court appointed lawyer<sup>55</sup>. Those lawyers not appointed by state who are hired to defend Tibetans are harassed and threatened<sup>56</sup> until they agree to leave the case and the defendant is granted a state appointed lawyer who will invariably conform to government instructions<sup>57</sup>.

#### V. Torture and Other Forms of Ill-treatment

**V.1.** In Tibet, torture is used as a pretext to silence and criminalise peaceful dissent and opposition against the Chinese party-state under the guise of overbroad and vague charges such as "endangering national security", and "undermining national unity", "inciting separatism", and "disclosing state secrets"<sup>58</sup>. Both mental and physical torture is demonstrated by the CCP to

pretrial detainees, with a direct correlation between the length of time taken to confess and the severity of torture practices<sup>59</sup>.

**V.2.** In addition to being tortured, prisoners are denied medical help, thus, at the end of their sentence, many prisoners are released in failing health<sup>60</sup>. To avoid being held responsible for deaths in custody, prison authorities tend to release prisoners once they have reached near-death conditions. The consequences of the violence suffered in prison extend years beyond the end of the sentence itself, sometimes eventually leading to the former prisoner's death<sup>61</sup>.

**V.3.** Police brutality during investigations and arrests can lead to death or severe injury<sup>62</sup>. In early 2023, a Tibetan woman named Gonpo Kyi was subjected to several beatings by authorities for peacefully protesting her brother's wrongful imprisonment and taking to social media afterwards to demonstrate her injuries. At the time of submitting this report, there is no information on her current whereabouts<sup>63</sup>.

**V.4.** In addition to regular prisons, Tibetan political opponents are still being sent to extrajudicial detention facilities where they are held without charge or trial and subjected to discretionary police power. In December 2021, Tibetans were detained in a 're-education' facility at Thangnakma near Dropa (Chinese: Zhuba) Village, about 5 km from Drango (Chinese: Luhuo) County town in Kardze (Chinese: Ganzi) Tibetan Autonomous Prefecture<sup>64</sup>. New evidence obtained in May 2018<sup>65</sup> further demonstrates that Chinese authorities are running yet another form of the dreaded 'Re-education Through Labour' system that China claimed to have abolished in 2013<sup>66</sup>.

**V.5.** By 10 July 2023, the PRC had not yet submitted its sixth periodic report to the UN Committee Against Torture that was due on 9 December 2019<sup>67</sup>. In the last two decades, the

PRC has not submitted any of its State party reports to the Committee Against Torture on time. Since 2005, the PRC government has not issued any invitation to the UN Special Rapporteur on Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment for a follow-up visit<sup>68</sup>.

# Recommendations

The government of the People's Republic of China is urged to implement the following recommendations to improve the human rights situation in Tibet Autonomous Region and other Tibetan areas in Qinghai, Sichuan, Gansu and Yunnan provinces:

- 1. Guarantee the freedom of religion and other cultural rights to all Tibetans, including language, education, history and the ability to practise and promote them.
- Cease the repression of Tibetan Buddhism and destruction of monastic institutions and places of worship.
- 3. Guarantee the rights to freedom of association and freedom of expression in Tibet.
- Reinstate Tibetan medium education in Tibetan schools across Tibet and cease shutting down privately-run Tibetan schools.
- Provide a fair and transparent criminal justice system to all, including allowing adequate legal representation for every person. To cease intimidation of lawyers of Tibetan defendants.
- 6. Provide a definition of torture in commensurate with international standards and for judicial trials to disregard evidence revealed by means of torture.
- Cease arbitrary detention practices by closing all facilities of extrajudicial detention centres or facilities.
- 8. Cooperate with the UN human rights treaty bodies by submitting periodic reports on time.

- 9. Ratify the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance, the Second Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights.
- 10. Allow access to the UN Human Rights Commissioner and other international fact-finding delegation to conduct assessment of human rights situation in Tibet Autonomous Region and other Tibetan areas in Qinghai, Sichuan, Gansu and Yunnan provinces.
- 11. Issue a standing invitation to UN independent experts on torture, education, religion, arbitrary detention to conduct official visits to Tibetan areas.

#### Works Cited

<sup>2</sup> Richardson, Sophie, "Chinese Authorities Aim to 'Liberate' Tibetan Believers." *Human Rights Watch*,
22 October 2020, <u>www.hrw.org/news/2020/10/22/chinese-authorities-aim-liberate-</u>
<u>tibetan-believers</u>.

<sup>3</sup> Miglani, Sanjeev, and Cate Cadell. "Running out of Time": Tibetan President-Elect Warns of Cultural Genocide." *Reuters*, 21 May 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "Chinese Authorities Aim to 'Liberate' Tibetan Believers", *Human Rights Watch*, 22 October 2020. https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/10/22/chinese-authorities-aim-liberate-tibetan-believers

<sup>4</sup> "Sinicization Poses New Threats to the Survival of Tibetan Buddhist Culture and Values in Tibet", *International Campaign for Tibet*, 12 July 2019. <u>https://savetibet.org/sinicization-poses-</u> new-threats-to-the-survival-of-tibetan-buddhist-culture-and-values-in-tibet

5 Ibid

<sup>6</sup> Ibid.

<sup>7</sup> Topgyal, Tsering, "The Tibetan Self-Immolations as Counter-Securitization: Towards an Inter- Unit Theory of Securitization." *Asian Security*, 12 October 2016.

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14799855.2016.1227323?journalCode=fasi20

<sup>8</sup> "Second Buddha Statue Torn Down and Dozens of Tibetans Detained in Drango", *Tibetan Centre* for Human Rights and Democracy, 12 January 2022. <u>https://tchrd.org/second-buddha-</u> statue-torn-down-and-dozen-tibetans-detained-in-drango/

<sup>9</sup> "New Phase of Expulsions at Important Buddhist Institute Leads to Rounding up of Monks and Nuns for "Re-Education", *International Campaign for Tibet*, 15 July 2019. <u>https://savetibet.org/new-phase-of-</u> <u>expulsions-at-important-buddhist-institute-leads-to-rounding-</u>

up-of-monks-and-nuns-for-re-education/

<sup>10</sup> "Tibetan Buddhist Centers Linked to Larung Gar Shut Down Under Suspected Chinese Pressure", *Radio Free Asia*, 2 January 2020. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/centers-</u>01022020164534.html

<sup>11</sup> "Tibetan Nun Expelled from Buddhist Center Commits Suicide in Internment Camp." *Radio Free Asia*, 14 February 2020, <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/nun-02142020172455.html</u>

<sup>12</sup> "Local Government in Gansu Shuts Down Tibetan Temple, Evicts Monks, Nuns", *Radio Free Asia*, 2 August 2021. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/evicts-08022021150943.html</u>

<sup>13</sup> "China Forces Young Tibetans Out of Monasteries in Qinghai", *Radio Free Asia*, 4 November 2021. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/forces-11042021160742.html</u>

<sup>14</sup> "Two Tibetan monks arrested, held with no word to their families", *Radio Free Asia*, 1 December 2022. https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/monks-01122022152154.html

<sup>15</sup> "Demolition of Tibet Buddha statues follows tightened control under "law-based governance", *International Campaign for Tibet*, 20 April 2022, <u>https://savetibet.org/demolition-</u> <u>of-buddha-statues-follows-tightened-control-under-law-based-governance/</u>

<sup>16</sup> China Bans Smoke Offerings Outside Lhasa's Jokhang Temple", *Radio Free Asia*, 17 November 2020. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/smoke-11172020133523.html</u>

<sup>17</sup> "China Bans display of Buddhist flags at Tibetan New Year show, detains and fines organiser." *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 7 February 2023. <u>https://tchrd.org/china-bans-display-of-buddhist-flags-at-tibetan-new-year-show-detains-and-</u>

fines-organiser/

<sup>18</sup> "Monasteries and Temples Around Lhasa Reopen After Coronavirus Lockdown, But Religious Restrictions Continue", *International Campaign for Tibet*, 31 March 2020. <u>https://savetibet.org/monasteries-and-temples-around-lhasa-reopen-after-coronavirus-lockdown-</u> <u>but-religious-restrictions-continue</u>

<sup>19</sup> "China Delves into Past to Police Tibet's Future", *Human Rights Watch*, 7 September 2020. https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/09/07/china-delves-past-police-tibets-future

<sup>20</sup> "China Extends, Expands Restrictions in Tibet Following March 10 'Uprising Day'", *Radio Free Asia*, 22 March 2021. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/extends-</u>03222021183626.html

<sup>21</sup> "Chinese Police Maintain Presence in Tibetan Monastery Despite Passage of Uprising Anniversaries", *Radio Free Asia*, 25 March 2019.

https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/rongwo-police-03252019162052.html

<sup>22</sup> "Prosecute Them with Awesome Power", *Human Rights Watch*, 6 July 2021. <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2021/07/06/prosecute-them-awesome-power/chinas-crackdown-tengdro-monastery-and-restrictions</u> <sup>23</sup> "Tibetan Teacher Detained for Expressing Joy Over Dalai Lama's Video Put Under House Arrest and Fired From Work." *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 4 May 2023 <u>https://tchrd.org/tibetan-teacher-detained-for-expressing-joy-over-dalai-lamas-video-put-under-</u> house-arrest-and-fired-from-work/

<sup>24</sup> Gurung, L. "Tibet: New Re-Education Program for Buddhist Monks and Nuns", *Bitter Winter*,
27 September 2022. <u>https://bitterwinter.org/tibet-re-education-program-for-buddhist-monks-and-nuns/</u>

<sup>25</sup> "Several Arrested in Tibet for Celebrating His Holiness the Dalai Lama's Birthday", *Central Tibetan Administration*, 19 July 2021. <u>https://tibet.net/several-arrested-in-tibet-for-celebrating-his-holiness-the-dalai-lamas-birthday</u>

<sup>26</sup> "China Launches New Drive Against Dalai Lama Photos in Kardze", *Radio Free Asia*, 29 May 2019. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/drive-05292019162435.html</u>

<sup>27</sup> "Tibetan Teacher Detained for Expressing Joy Over Dalai Lama's Video put Under House Arrest and Fired From Work", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 4 May 2023, <u>https://tchrd.org/tibetan-teacher-detained-for-expressing-joy-over-dalai-lamas-video-put-under-house-arrest-and-fired-from-work/</u> <sup>28</sup> "60 Tibetans Detained for Keeping Dalai Lama Photo after a Sweeping Crackdown in Dzachuka", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 27 August 2021, <u>https://tchrd.org/60-tibetans-detained-for-keeping-dalai-lama-photo-after-a-sweepingcrackdown-in-dzachuka/</u>

<sup>29</sup> "Chinese Authorities Double Down on Tibetan Reincarnations", *Human Rights Watch*, 15 December
2021. <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/12/15/chinese-authorities-double-down-</u>
<u>tibetan-reincarnations</u>

<sup>30</sup> "China to Try Three Tibetans for Demanding Panchen Lama Release", *Tibetan Review*, 3 May 2019, <u>https://www.tibetanreview.net/china-to-try-three-tibetans-for-demanding-panchen-lama-release/</u>

<sup>31</sup> "28 years since the Enforced Disappearance of Tibet's Panchen Lama by the Chinese Government", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 17 May 2023. https://tchrd.org/28-years-since-the-enforced-disappearance-of-tibets-panchen-lama-by-thechinese-government/

<sup>32</sup> "Sucked Our Marrow: Tibetan Language and Education Rights under Xi Jinping", *Tibetan Centre* for Human Rights and Democracy, 11 May 2022. <u>https://tchrd.org/sucked-our-marrow-</u> <u>tibetan-language-and-education-rights-under-xi-jinping/</u> <sup>33</sup> "Tibetan Language Rights Advocate Tashi Wangchuk Interrogated in Connection with Weibo Posts Questioning China's Language Policy" *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 23 January 2022 <u>https://tchrd.org/tibetan-language-rights-advocate-tashi-wangchuk-interrogated-</u> in-connection-with-weibo-posts-questioning-chinas-language-policy/

<sup>34</sup> "Chinese Medium Education Imposed in Schools Across Ngaba Despite Criticisms from Tibetan Scholars and Educators", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 1 May 2023. <u>https://tchrd.org/chinese-medium-education-imposed-in-schools-across-ngaba-despite-</u> <u>criticisms-from-tibetan-scholars-and-educators-2</u>

<sup>35</sup> "China Orders Tibetan Private Schools to be Closed and Students Enrolled in Chinese Medium Schools in Sershul County", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 22 April 2022, https://tchrd.org/china-orders-tibetan-private-schools-to-be-closed-and-students-enrolled-inchinese-medium-schools-in-sershul-county/

<sup>36</sup> "Separated from their Families, Hidden from the World", *Tibet Action Institute*, December 2021. https://tibetaction.net/colonial-boarding-school-report/

<sup>37</sup> "Monk Detained for Criticising China's Policy on Tibetan Language at High Risk of Torture", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 11 November 2019, <u>https://tchrd.org/monk-</u> detained-for-criticising-chinas-policy-on-tibetan-language-at-high-risk-of-torture/ <sup>38</sup> "China Blocks Use of Tibetan Language on Learning Apps, Streaming Services", *Radio Free Asia*, 23 March 2022. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/blocks-03232022123348.html</u>

<sup>39</sup> "Tibetan Man Criminally Detained for Phone Conversation about Tibetan Language Education", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 20 December 2019. <u>https://tchrd.org/tibetan-man-criminally-detained-for-phone-conversation-about-tibetan-</u> language-education/

<sup>40</sup> "Monk Detained for Criticising China's Policy on Tibetan Language at High Risk of Torture", Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy, *11 November 2019*, <u>https://tchrd.org/monk-</u> <u>detained-for-criticising-chinas-policy-on-tibetan-language-at-high-risk-of-torture/</u>

<sup>41</sup> "Tibetan Language Advocate Barred from Hotels in Tibet", *Radio Free Asia*, 15 April 2022. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/barred-04152022105059.html</u>

<sup>42</sup> "China Questions Classmates, Friends of Tibetan Student Who Posted Politically Sensitive Essay", *Radio Free Asia*, 3 May 2019. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/questions-</u>
05032019145934.html

<sup>43</sup> "China Extends, Expands Restrictions in Tibet Following March 10 'Uprising Day'", *Radio Free Asia*, 22 March 2021. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/extends-</u>03222021183626.html

<sup>44</sup> "China Launches Campaign to Crack Down on 'Illegal' Online Activities and 'Fake' News", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 12 August 2021, <u>https://tchrd.org/china-</u>

launches-campaign-to-crack-down-on-illegal-online-activities-and-fake-news/

<sup>45</sup> "China Announces 'Strike Hard' Campaign Against Online Activities Aimed at 'Splitting the Country' and 'Undermining National Unity' in Tibet", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 28 December 2020. <u>https://tchrd.org/china-announces-strike-hard-campaign-against-online-activities-aimed-at-splitting-the-country-and-undermining-national-unity-in-tibet/</u>

<sup>46</sup> "Tibetans Subjected to Extrajudicial Detention, Random Home Inspections and Seizure of Cell Phones Under China's Social Media Purge in Dzachuka", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 29 October 2021, <u>https://tchrd.org/tibetans-subjected-to-extrajudicial-detention-</u> <u>random-home-inspections-and-seizure-of-cell-phones-under-chinas-social-media-purge-in-</u>

dzachuka/

47 Ibid.

<sup>48</sup> "New Report: Mass surveillance and censorship conceal widespread human rights violations in Tibet", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 30 September 2020. <u>https://tchrd.org/new-</u> <u>report-mass-surveillance-and-censorship-conceal-widespread-human-</u> <u>rights-violations-in-tibet/</u> <sup>49</sup> "China: Stop Harassing and Detaining Tibetan Civil Society Leaders", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 5 December 2020. <u>https://tchrd.org/china-stop-harassing-and-detaining-tibetan-civil-society-leaders/</u>

<sup>50</sup> "China Announces Fixed-Term Imprisonment of Up to Eight Years for 'Illegal' Online content", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 30 August 2019, <u>https://tchrd.org/china-</u> <u>announces-fixed-term-imprisonment-of-up-to-eight-years-for-illegal-</u> online-content/

<sup>51</sup> "China: Tibet Anti-Crime Campaign Silences Dissent", *Human Rights Watch*, 14 May 2020. https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/05/14/china-tibet-anti-crime-campaign-silences-dissent

<sup>52</sup> "Barriers to Exercising Right to a Fair Trial in Tibet", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 28 July 2020. <u>https://tchrd.org/special-report-barriers-to-exercising-right-to-a-fair-trial-in-tibet/</u>

<sup>53</sup> "Tibetan Entrepreneur and Philanthropist Tenzin Choephel Sentenced to 18 Years in Prison for 'Inciting Separatism'", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 25 July 2022. <u>https://tchrd.org/tibetan-entrepreneur-and-philanthropist-tenzin-choephel-sentenced-to-18-years-</u> <u>in-prison-for-inciting-separatism/</u> <sup>54</sup> Tibetan Political Prisoners Denied Family Visits Over 'COVID Concerns'", *Radio Free Asia*,
22 December 2021. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/visits-12222021153058.html/</u>

<sup>55</sup> "Prominent Former Political Prisoner Tsegon Gyal Sentenced to Three Years on Charge of 'Inciting Separatism'", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 18 February 2018. <u>https://tchrd.org/prominent-former-political-prisoner-tsegon-gyal-sentenced-to-three-years-on-</u> charge-of-inciting-separatism/

<sup>56</sup> "China: Reinstate Human Rights Lawyer Lin Qilei's Licence," *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 11 November 2021. <u>https://tchrd.org/%e2%80%8bchina-reinstate-</u> human-rights-lawyer-lin-gileis-license/

<sup>57</sup> "Barriers to Exercising Right to a Fair Trial in Tibet", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 28 July 2020, <u>https://tchrd.org/special-report-barriers-to-exercising-right-to-a-fair-trial-in-tibet/</u>

<sup>58</sup> "China: Release Tibetan scholar Gō Sherab Gyatso From Arbitrary Detention", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 16 April 2021. <u>https://tchrd.org/china-release-tibetan-scholar-</u> <u>go-sherab-gyatso-from-arbitrary-detention/</u>

<sup>59</sup> "China Must Prosecute the Government Officials Responsible for the Death of Prominent Tibetan Human Rights Defender Jigme Gyatso", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and*  Democracy, 4 July 2022. https://tchrd.org/china-must-prosecute-government-officials-

responsible-for-the-death-of-prominent-tibetan-human-rights-defender-jigme-gyatso/

<sup>60</sup> "China: Investigate Untimely Death of Former Political Prisoner Due to Denial of Medical Care",

Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy, 8 May 2020, https://tchrd.org/china-

investigate-untimely-death-of-former-political-prisoner-due-to-denial-of-medical-care/

<sup>61</sup> "Investigate Death of Tibetan Man Detained for Opposing China's Forced Political Education", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 5 May 2021. <u>https://tchrd.org/investigate-death-of-tibetan-man-detained-for-opposing-chinas-forced-political-</u>

# education/

<sup>62</sup> "Chinese Police Stop Tibetan Travelers, Pushing One into River and Shooting Another", *Radio Free Asia*, 16 August 2021. <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/police-</u>

# 08162021151150.html

<sup>63</sup> "Gonpo Kyi's Struggle to Free Her Brother Continues Despite Police Coercion and Threats", *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy*, 12 May 2023. <u>https://tchrd.org/gonpo-kyis-</u> <u>struggle-to-free-her-brother-continues-despite-police-coercion-and-threats/</u>

<sup>64</sup> "China Subjects Tibetan Detainees to 'Re-Education' and Tightens Restrictions on Social Media after Destroying Buddha Statues in Drango'', *Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and* 

Democracy, 23 February 2023. https://tchrd.org/china-subjects-tibetan-detainees-to-re-

education-and-tightens-restrictions-on-social-media-after-destroying-buddha-statues-in-drango/

65 "Tibetan Monk's Account Reveals Rampant Use of Torture and Sexual Abuse in China's 'Political

Re-Education' Centres", Tibetan Centre for Human Rights and Democracy, 28 May 2018.

https://tchrd.org/tibetan-monks-account-reveals-rampant-use-of-torture-and-sexual-abuse-

in-chinas-political-re-education-centres/

<sup>66</sup> "Extrajudicial Detention Still a Major Issue Despite RTL Abolition", *Tibetan Centre for Human* 

Rights and Democracy, 29 December 2013. https://tchrd\_org/extrajudicial-detention-still-

a-major-issue-despite-rtl-abolition/

<sup>67</sup> CAT/C/CHN/CO/5, para. 66.

<sup>68</sup> E/CN.4/2006/6/Add.6.